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Commentaires / Comments

The Lens of Enchantment

Roger M. Keesing
McGill University, Montréal

It is an honor to be able to comment on the work 
of a colleague — and fellow boundary transgressor 
—whose work I hâve long admired, and to reflect on 
the provocative and stimulating ideas he has set out 
for us here.

I will corne back to some thoughts about his 
thoughts about boundaries. I want to begin by 
underlining the importance of the political message 
that runs through his lecture. The current préoccu
pation with boundaries — with the transnational 
flow of people, ideas, and things, the globalization of 
culture — can too easily lose sight of, or worse, 
disguise, the political economy that underlies and 
generates these crossings of traditional boundaries. 
Anthropology's long-dominant conceptualizations 
of local ways of life as bounded, static, timeless and 
self-contained left a host of questions unasked: 
questions about the political economy of the global 
économie System, and the colonial régimes that not 
only impacted on but often largely created these 
separate tribes or peoples we were studying; and 
questions as well about the internai cleavages, of 
gender and status, within such communities

Now we can no longer cling to our images of a 
static, timeless tribal world divided into separate 
cultural compartments, we hâve tumed to a new set 

of images — of flow, boundary crossings, flux, con- 
textual shifting, negotiation, pastiche, creolization. 
Yet as Professor Fabian aptly wams us, seeing the 
world through a postmodem lens in which images 
move and become blurred, fuzzy and superimposed 
can lead us yet again to ignore the global political 
economy of power and interest that is généra ting the 
flux and movement. This lens has a power of en
chantment: it allows us to see some things vividly, 
while hiding a host of others; or better put, allows us 
not to see a host of others.

A second theme in regard to boundaries run- 
ning through Professor Fabian's paper concerns the 
fences that hâve separated traditional academie 
disciplines from one another, and the recent wave of 
boundary transgressions in which anthropologists 
hâve participated. As an old fence-jumper and in- 
veterate dilettante, I share his view that these trans
gressions are by and large a good thing—both when 
they bring non-anthropologists, colleagues in polit
ical science and English literature, into what we hâve 
imagined was "our" territory (as in the burgeoning 
of "cultural studies"), and when they lead us onto 
the turf of the historians or the literary critics.

Professor Fabian's brilliant writings on history, 
language, and politics in a context of colonial dom
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ination, as well as anthropology, serve to show how 
mutually enriching the different sides and disci- 
plinary directions of our work can be. What he has 
done and learned in one disciplinary domain has 
given vital insights into, and data for, the work done 
in another. And so I hâve found it in my own work. 
Next month, I will give a plenary address in Am
sterdam to the Society for Pidgin and Creole Lin- 
guistics. Many of the tape recorded texts that now 
provide a fantastic record of sixty years of Solomon 
Islands Pidgin English were recorded twenty years 
ago and more, when I was doing research on colonial 
history.

My only concern about ail this crossing of dis
ciplinary boundaries is that the fences cultural an- 
thropologists are jumping nowadays lead us into the 
even squishier turf of the humanities. Few of us are 
jumping fences into more solid terrain — into the 
cognitive sciences, linguistics, the neurosciences, 
evolutionary biology. "Why these fences?", you 
may well ask (particularly since it is fashionable to 
question the solidity of the scientists' turf).

Many of anthropology's big questions, I think, 
still hâve to do with the kind of créatures we Homo 
sapiens are — questions crucial to the interprétation 
of the cultures humans create. For even as anthro
pology examines contemporary cultural flow and 
the dissolution and interpermeation of boundaries, 
and increasingly questions whether cultural tradi
tions were ever as sharply bounded as we made 
them seem, the gulfs that separate the Balinese and 
the Trobrianders and the Hopi, and separate ail of 
them from us, continue to be celebrated in the sym- 
bolist tradition and its postmodern mutations. Yet 
the bulk of evidence coming from the cognitive 
sciences, linguistics, and modem biology points, in 
my view, to anthropology's having radically over- 
stated the extent of these différences, radically ex- 
aggerated the gulfs between culturally constructed 
worlds of thought and expérience. Anthropologists 
who, when they venture to cross boundaries, read 
Bakhtin rather than Chomsky to leam about language, 
or Foucault rather than Neisser and Rumelhart to 
learn about memory, are likely to remain oblivious 
to cumulating evidence that the radically diverse 
cultures whose uniqueness we celebrate would nei- 
ther be leamable nor thinkable by members of our 
species.

Indeed, the boundary crossings and the won- 
drous worldwide cultural flow, flux and creolization 
that are daily realities for the people we study should, 

if we attended to them, deeply subvert our argu
ments for radical gulfs between culturally construct
ed worlds of expérience. My Kwaio pagan friends in 
the Solomon Islands, sacrificing to their ancestors 
today in their mountain shrines may, a short plane 
ride later, be stealing safes or watching videos to- 
morrow. Too often, we filter out from our accounts 
the postmodern bricolage that goes on before our 
eyes in the field, where the old and the new, the 
endogenous and exogenous, are pasted together in 
wondrous collages that shift from moment to moment 
like kaleidoscopic images, and even what is cast as 
"traditional" is fashioned from borrowed bits and 
redecorated pièces. Indeed, it could be argued that 
the best places to study the symbolic processes of 
meaning construction, and hence "culture," are in 
Brazzaville or Honiara — or Toronto or Montréal — 
and not in hinterlands villages. (Ail this may seem 
more obvious to those of you who work with in- 
digenous peoples in North America than it does to 
those of us who work in New Guinea and nearby 
islands, where the romance of the culturally pristine 
is a more sustainable anthropological fantasy: but 
even in native communities here, there is more ro
mance in studying hunting or traditional healing 
than snowmobile repair.)

That takes me back to boundaries in the sense I 
find most central in Professor Fabian's lecture. Inhis 
pathbreaking 1983 book Time and the Other: How 
Anthropology Makes its Object, he exposed as a 
foundational contradiction of our discipline what he 
callsthe"déniaiof coevalness." Once the anthropol- 
ogist leaves the temporal co-engagement fieldwork 
entails, the Other is situated in a timeless realm of 
culture, essentialized and etemalized. As he has 
observed here, we hâve distanced the Other partly so 
that we can conceptualize fieldwork as a boundary- 
crossing, a rite of passage in which we separate 
ourselves from the world of the familiar. Returning, 
initiated, from this liminality, we situate those with 
whom we shared it in the timeless realm of "culture."

What is to become of a discipline that has taken 
as its focus cultural Otherness in its most radical 
forms, and thus has been from its inception a part of 
the impérial project? What is to happen now our 
right and our capacity to represent the Other is 
challenged both by those who hâve been our sub- 
jects, cast as objects, and from within our own camp? 
Is the boundary to be erased? Closed? Crossed in 
both directions? Are we to study only on our own 
side — the homeless or the "ethnie" or the refugees 
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or the drug addicts? And if we do, are we not simply 
redrawing the boundaries, with an Other doser to 
home, but still marginal and powerless? Like Pro- 
fessor Fabian, I am troubled with these questions, 
though I hâve no magical answers to them. I share 
his skeptidsm that changing our tropes from 
boundary-maintenance to boundary-crossing will 
résolve old contradictions concerning the politics of 
représentation.

Finally, I want to corne back to an image evoked 
early in Professor Fabian's talk, of border guards as 
gatekeepers, and of "the border as a place and time 
of dominance/submission". The genocidal insanity 
in Bosnia, as in Nazi Germany, reminds us that 
boundaries encircle, entrap, and imprison; that 
crossing frontiers can be a matter of control and state 
power. We can look doser to home as well. The 
border between Mexico and the U.S. is easily permé

able if you are a Mexican peasant needed as a cheap 
farm worker by agribusiness in California, and 
brutally closed if you are a Salvadorean or Guate- 
malan refugee from U.S. supported political terror. 
Indeed, we do not hâve to leave Canada to be re- 
minded that the gatekeepers of the state hâve the 
power to define patriarchal terror as domestic con- 
flict from which one cannot be a political refugee.

This is, indeed, a time to study boundaries and 
boundary-crossing. But ultimately, as Professor 
Fabian has warned, terror and power, conflicts of 
class and gender, a political economy of interest, are 
constitutive of theborders and control the movements 
across them. If we focus too narrowly, uncritically, 
and apolitically, we can render it ail in pretty cultural 
pictures, the captivating collages and multiple, shift- 
ing images of our postmodern era.

On Crossing Borders And Boundaries: A Parallax View 
Of The Postmodern Expérience
Peter H. Stephenson
The University of Victoria

Professor Fabian's observations about the po- 
tential problems entailed in embracing a new—if it is 
new—root metaphor will serve as my point of de- 
parture. Perhaps I can also start to address the issue 
of practicality and the image of one humanity by 
wandering around for a bit in a problematizing 
landscape. To begin, let us go back in time...

On June 13,1940, as the Geman army marched 
into Paris, Simone Weil confided a startling and 
seemingly perverse observation to her journal. "This 
is," she wrote, "a great day for the people of In- 
dochina." (Reiff, 1990:15) I mention this hurried 
jotting in the private journal of a European Jewish 
intellectual more than half a century ago to make a 
simple point: it matters rather a lot who is crossing 
just what border. Too abstract or universal a notion 
of borders will, I fear, riska unidimmensional under- 
standingby priveledging the notion of borders over 
the people who cross them. Weil established a paral
lax perspective (one where objects appear to change 
position when observed from different points) in her 

interprétation of the Nazi occupation of her home- 
land by drawing attention to the coming French 
retreat (and implicitly, the prior French occupation) 
of Indochina. This perspective is similar to the 
postmodern emphasis on irony and especially cyni- 
cal or dead power.

As Fabian notes, one of the human expériences 
at borders is "submission". In this connection it is 
worth noting that the passport itself was instituted 
by England at the outset of the first World War. The 
intent was to keep people from leaving, because to 
re-enter Britain would require a valid passport. In
deed, most passports actually issued were one-way 
(out). Régulation 14c of D.O.R.A., passed Nov. 30, 
1915 reads, "A person coming from or intending to 
proceed to any place out of the United Kingdom as a 
passenger shall not, without the spécial permission 
of a Secretary of State, land or embark at any port in 
the United Kingdom unless he has in his possession 
a valid passport..." Although a war-time measure, 
like early pub closings, it was never repealed. The 
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